SEPTEMBER 18, 2007

Town Board Minutes

A Regular Meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted on September 18, 2007.  In the Vincent F. Nyberg Meeting Room of the Cortlandt Town Hall located on One Heady Street, Cortlandt Manor, NY (10567) with the following elected officials and appointed staff where in attendance:



LINDA D. PUGLISI 



Supervisor 


JOSEPH D. CERRETO


Councilmember



FRANCIS X. FARRELL


Councilmember



JOHN E. SLOAN 



Councilmember

ANN LINDAU



Councilmember

Also present:



JO-ANN DYCKMAN 


Town Clerk 



THOMAS WOOD, ESQ.


Town Attorney



GLENN CESTARO 



Comptroller



EDWARD VERGANO 


DOTS, Director



KATHLEEN BURLESON 


DES, Director 
JEFFERY TKACS
DES, Homeland Safety & Security Coordinator 

CLAUDIA VAHEY
Human Res. Coordinator

ROSEMARY BOYLE-LASHER
Assistant to the Director of DOTS

JOHN PALMIOTTO
Superintendent of Recreation 

RENE BRACKEN 
Deputy Town Clerk
* * * * * * * * * *

MEETING CALLED to ORDER

Supervisor Puglisi called the meeting to order at 7:39 p.m. 
* * * * * * * * * *

PLEDGE to the FLAG

The Second New York Brigade of the fifth Brigade of New York which is led by Colonel Johnson said the Pledge to the Flag to all of those in attendance. 

* * * * * * * * * *
SUPERVISOR’S PROCLAMATIONS and REPORTS
Supervisor Puglisi said that it is the 2nd anniversary of the 225th anniversary of the American Revolution, which is the second crossing at Verplanck Point.  This year it will be the journey back from Stony Point Battle Field.  The Town Board and I are very excited about this event, which was wonderful last year.  The history in our community is so vast and this is just a part of what we are going to see this coming weekend in Verplanck.  
The Supervisor introduced Commander Alan Morrison who is going to speak about the people that are here with him this evening.  

Commander Alan Morrison said that as Supervisor Puglisi mentioned we have an exciting weekend of Revolutionary War activities at Verplanck Point.  There will be something for everyone to enjoy and the event begins Friday evening at the Verplanck Fire House and will go all the way through until Sunday.  
Colonel Johnson said that the Town of Cortlandt is one of the most historic sites not only in the Hudson Valley but of all New York.  This weekend we are going to remember an important chapter in our history, which is the French aiding the Americans in defeating the British in the Battle of Yorktown.  
SUPERVISOR’S REPORTS, (cont.)
Supervisor Puglisi thanked the Second New York Brigade of the fifth Brigade of New York for attending the Town Board Meeting.  
* *

Supervisor Puglisi said that she was excited to introduce Coach Brian Tubbs of the Cortlandt Women’s 17 and Over Travel Softball Team who are the champions for the fourth year in a row for the Westchester/Putman Baseball Association.  Their record is 40 wins and 8 losses over four years.
Coach Brian Tubbs said a few words about each softball player as follows Jennifer Tubbs, Becky Bell, Kathleen Clinchy, Kristin Cerreto, Kristin Nestler, Kristen Herde, Lauren Skalask, Jennifer Weitman, Jamie Rubin, Brigette Burke, Erika Stahl, Cara Stellato and Michelle Margolis.  Coach Tubbs also presented the Town Board with one of the team’s championship trophy.  Coach Tubbs also thanked Tim Fischer and John Palmiotto.
Superintendent of Recreation John Palmiotto said that he would like to congratulate Coach Tubbs who has been coaching in the Town of Cortlandt for over ten years.  

* *

Supervisor Puglisi said that she wanted to thank the Recreation Department for hosting the second annual Cortlandt Family Fun Day.  There were about 1,600 people that showed up to take part in the event.  Sponsors from the community helped out and we are looking forward to next years Cortlandt Family Fun Day.  

* *

Supervisor Puglisi also mentioned that the Recreation Department will also be hosting Cortlandt’s Annual Golf Tournament to benefit the Town’s first responders.  The event will take place on Tuesday October 16, 2007 at the Hollowbrook Golf Club located on Oregon Road.  All proceeds will be distributed to all local first responder organizations.  

* *

Supervisor Puglisi said that the sidewalk project on Kings Ferry Road is almost finished.  Also in Verplanck the Boardway Streetscape project is almost complete.  She wanted to thank Ed Vergano, Rosemary Boyle-Lasher and everyone else involved for their work on these projects.  
Supervisor Puhlisi said that Lake Meahagh is looking beautiful thank you to Ed Vergano and Kathleen Burleson.  

The Town has just received a grant for $1,000,000 for the Cortlandt Coalition, which helps young people with substance abuse.  Councilmember Sloan is working with Colleen Anderson to obtain the grant.
* *
DES Homeland Safety and Security Coordinator Jeff Tkacs said that in conjunction with September being national preparedness month which is focused on individual and family preparedness in the household, he has been trying to come up with a methodology with trying to be more prepared in households.  Last year on the Town’s website he put up a poll to see if individuals and families were prepared.  The Town is hoping that this year’s results to the poll can be compared with last year’s.  This would be to see if there was an increase in awareness over that past year.  The Town is preparing year round.  This year the 
SUPERVISOR’S REPORTS, (cont.)
Town is working with Westchester County, New York City and Long Island for storm training.  The Town participates in exercises given by Westchester County Emergency Services Unit to test the Town’s preparedness.  Various departments within the Town participate in these exercises. 
Jeff Tkacs said as you probably already know that Town owns and operates its own disaster supply trailor.  This is in place if something were to happen to the residents of our Town.  The Town has a small group of six Red Cross trained volunteers.  The county in interested in supplying similar trainers to other jurisdictions.  We are looking for volunteers that will provide basic training to operate and setup a basic shelter.   
* * * * * * * * * *
ROLL CALL
On a roll call attendance taken by Town Clerk Dyckman, all Town Board members indicated their presence. 
* * * * * * * * * *  
TOWN BOARD REPORTS

Councilmember John Sloan said that he had nothing to report.  
* * * * *
Councilmember Ann Lindau said the Town has scheduled a Public Hearing for November with regards to a tree ordinance.  She said that the C.A.C. has been working hard on this for about one to one and half years.  It finally looks like it is coming together and has been developed along with Rich DiSanza from the department of technical services and the Town Attorney.  A few members from the C.A.C. (Conservation Advisory Council) met with us last night and we are smoothing out a few snags.  A public hearing will be scheduled for November or December and will hopefully adopted.  It has been about fifteen years since this tree ordinance have been revised.  

Councilmember Lindau said on another note Family Fun Day was a success and all of us received T-shirts.  On the back of the T-shirts our names were listed along with all of the sponsors.  She thanked all of the local businesses that help with Family Fun Day.      
* * * * *

Councilmember Joe Cerreto said that he wanted to talk about something on the agenda tonight and that he has asked to Town Board to receive and file and to also pass a resolution next month with respect to this topic.  Governor Spitzer has commissioned the committee to study local government deficiencies.  One of the things he is suggesting is there be a transfer of duties particularly in the areas of planning, infrastructure management and highway.  These duties could be transferred to the county and the state, so that town governments roles particularly in planning, zoning and highway be minimized.  For those of you who have been following the Town Board meetings for a while, I have been advocating that things should go in another direction.  That maybe the county government should be eliminated.  The county’s functions are essentially useless, the county government provides criminal justice services and penal services in terms of a correction facility.  If you look around the county you will find that the towns have contracted with the county and vise versa to maintain county roads.  
The New York State Comptroller has also issued a report titled “Outdated Municipal Structures”.  This means villages and towns that I have been talking about.  If anyone has kept track of this Town for the past few years you will see 
TOWN BOARD REPORTS, (cont.)
how this Board feels about this Town.  The Town Board has enacted a number of moratoriums to control building, building ordinances to control floor area ratio, adopted a master plan, undated zoning records, planning records, purchased acres of open space, undated zoning at the V.A. and working on a tree ordinance.  This Town takes it’s responsibilities in terms of open space, appropriate development, zoning and planning seriously.  With all of this information New York State want towns or villages involved in things like that and wants to do things on a regional base.  This then leads to the idea of sustainable development, ideas that may look good on paper but may not be good for the Town of Cortlandt.  Councilmember Cerreto gave out the website www.nyslocalgov.org, which is a study that talks about clustering and regionalization.  
* * * * *

Councilmember Frank Farrell said that he wanted to touch on Councilmember Cerreto’s remarks for expressing concern on this recent development.  The Town is granted powers by New York State so when the state starts to change or cut back some of the duties that the Town performs it has to be taken seriously.  The people that are most closely affected and are in the best position to make decisions with respect to zoning, land use, traffic movement are the people who are affected daily.  When people talk about reforming governments there is always room for improvement.  There were a lot of good ideas that came about in the Westchester study that was prepared about 10 years ago.  The idea of eliminating duplicate services that are performed by various towns, villages, school districts and fire districts.  There are a lot of good sensible ideas, but it should not be confused with what Councilmember Cerreto is speaking of.  

Councilmember Farrell said that he would like to encourage everyone to attend the Verplanck event.  Last year the Town was treated to the firework display.  What made it so beautiful was the setting on the river and the men and women in period garb.  Councilmember Farrell just wanted to state how rich in history this area is and how the events that took place here helped to shape this country.  
Councilmember Farrell said that he attended an Eagle Scout award ceremony this weekend where Brandon Speed of troop 45 Van Cortlandtville Boy Scouts obtained the rank of Eagle Scout.  In order to become an Eagle Scout Brandon Speed worked at the Van Cortlandtville Community Church.  He helped to refurbish the church and the walkway.  He did not do it all himself.  Part of the objective was to think a project through, organize it, and to coordinate other people from his troop to help.  
* * * * * * * * * *

APPROVAL of the MINUTES

Councilmember Sloan moved that the minutes of the Regular Meeting of August 14, 2007, approved as presented by Town Clerk Dyckman.  Councilmember Cerreto seconded the motion and all voted AYE.
* * * * * * * * * *

PUBLIC HEARINGS 
None
* * * * * * * * * *

HEARING of CITIZENS, (AGENDA ITEMS ONLY)

Frank Righetti of East Main Street made a complaint about the noise on his street and the graffiti that he has been seeing around the Town.  Mr. Righetti also 
HEARING of CITIZENS, (AGENDA ITEMS ONLY), (cont.)
mentioned stockade fences and how they look unattractive.  He suggested that there be legislation passed to band stockade fences.  
Supervisor Puglisi said that she wanted to thank Frank Righetti for his observations and being our eyes and ears for us.  Some of these roads that you talk about are State highways, such as Route 6, so we will be contacting the State.  She said that from time to time the State and County Police are contacted to for any issues in the Town.  The Town has recently been told by Congressman John Hall that he has been able to get a bill passed from the House of Representatives for $1.7 million for the beautification and safety for Cortlandt Boulevard (Route 6).  This is waiting to be passed in the United States Senate and then signed by the President.  The Town has a plan in place to make this area more attractive and safe.    
Councilmember Frank Farrell said that he knows that the Town does have a graffiti ordinance.  He knows that if a home owner’s property is defaced by graffiti that they can be directed to clean up the mess themselves.  There have been a few electrical boxes that have been defaced in the Cortlandt Town Center.  Councilmember Farrell thinks that the mall owners should be directed to clean up that mess.  Some memorials that were located at Mongero Park on Route 6 were moved because of noise reasons.  As for people with loud vehicles this should be something that should be enforced by the police.  
* * * * * * * * * *

BID REPORTS 

None

* * * * * * * * * *

REPORTS

Councilmember Cerreto moved that the following reports be received and ordered file.  Councilmember Lindau seconded the motion. 

For the month of August, 2007 from the Office for the Aging, the Purchasing Department, the Water Division of DOTS, the Receiver of Taxes, the Town Justices, and the Town Clerk. 
There was discussion.  All voted AYE. 
* * * * * * * * * *
OLD BUSINESS

Councilmember Cerreto moved the following documents be received and ordered filed and resolutions be adopted where indicated, seconded by Councilmember Lindau:

Receive and File the following:
Report from DES with respect to a stone wall on a Town right-of-way.

* *
Report from DOTS with respect to the proposed County-Wide Drainage District. 

* *
Report from DOTS with respect to a front entry wall on Red Oak Lane. 

OLD BUSINESS, (continued)
There was no discussion.  All voted AYE. 
* * * * * * * * * *
NEW BUSINESS
Councilmember Cerreto moved the following documents be received and ordered filed and the resolutions adopted, as indicated, seconded by Councilmember Lindau:
Receive and File the following:
Memo from Councilmember Cerreto with respect to an article from the Association of Town’s publication and the research paper from the New York State Comptroller’s Office with respect to a New York State plan to take home rule authority from the local governments with regard to zoning, planning, housing and development.  

* *
Letter from Ronald Bleakley requesting a parking sign on Hardy Street; and refer to DES and Legal Department.  
* *
Letter from Sean and Jacqueline Prowell with respect to safety issues at the intersection of Red Mill Road and MacArthur Boulevard; and refer to DES and DOTS.  
* *
Letter from Edna Flick with respect to safety issues on Sunset Road and laws regulating domestic animals; and refer to DES and DOTS/Code Enforcement. 
* *
RESOLUTION NO. 255-07 - Proposed Revised Tree Ordinance from the Conservation Advisory Council and Town Staff Committee; and schedule a Public Hearing for November 20, 2007 to consider same. 

* *
RESOLUTION NO. 256-07 - Letter from Enan Sassoon requesting a parcel be place within the Westchester County Sewer District; and forward same to Westchester County for their consideration.
* *
Draft Anti-Workplace Violence Policy for review by the Town Board. 
* *
Discussion:  Councilmember Lindau said that she wanted to thank John Milmore Chairperson to the C.A.C. for all of their hard work.  Also Laurence Horvath who moved, but still works in conjunction with the committee.  
There was no additional discussion.  All voted AYE.
* * * * * * * * * *
RESOLUTIONS
(All resolutions adopted at this meeting are to be found attached to the end of the original document.)

Councilmember Lindau moved that the following resolutions be adopted, seconded by Councilmember Farrell:

RESOULTION NO. 257-07- Appoint Rene Bracken to the title of Deputy Town Clerk. 
* *
RESOULTION NO. 258-07 - Appoint two (2) DES Laborers to MEO positions (Joseph Curry and James Skelly). 
* *
RESOULTION NO. 259-07 - Appoint Rocco DeRubis to the title Construction Monitor in accordance with Civil Service procedure. 
* *
RESOLUTION NO. 260-07 - Authorize amending the Temporary Service List. 
* *
RESOLUTION NO. 261-07 - Appoint Zack Wesibroto and Sara Huvane as Youth Members of the PRC Advisory Board. 
* *
RESOLUTION NO. 262-07 - Appoint a member to the Economic Challenge Committee. 
* *
RESOLUTION NO. 263-07 - Adopt two (2) Negative Declarations and Local Laws with respect to Stormwater Erosion Control and Illicit Detection and Elimination.  
* *
RESOLUTION NO. 264-07 - Adopt two (2) Negative Declarations and Local Laws with respect to Stormwater Erosion Control and Illicit Detection and Elimination.  

* *
RESOLUTION NO. 265-07- Authorize a Fireworks Permit for September 23rd with respect to Historical Encampment activities. 

* *
RESOLUTION NO. 266-07 – Authorized correcting the Town Zoning Map with respect to mapping the CROS & PROS Districts.  

* *
RESOLUTION NO. 267-07- Authorize the contract with NYS with respect to grant funds for the Cortlandt Lake Dam Continental Village.  

RESOLUTIONS, (cont.)

* *
RESOLUTION NO. 268-07 - Resolution in Recognition of National Preparedness Month. 

* *
RESOLUTION NO. 269-07 - Direct DOTS and DES to re-evaluate Millington Road for traffic safety issues. 

Discussion:  Supervisor Puglisi said that she wanted to congratulate Rene Bracken who has officially been appointed to Deputy Town Clerk.  She has worked for the Town Clerk’s for many years.  Supervisor Puglisi said that she would also like to congratulate Joseph Curry and James Skelly.  They have both worked for the Town for a while as labors.  The Town is delighted to appoint two new members to the PRC Advisory Board, Zack Wesibroto and Sara Huvane.  They will help the Town come up with new ideas for future Recreation projects.  
There was no additional discussion.  All voted AYE.

* * * * *
Councilmember Farrell moved that the following resolutions be adopted, seconded by Councilmember Sloan:
Authorize the following:

RESOLUTION NO. 270-07 - The Supervisor to enter into a Local Assistance Agreement with respect to grant funds for Stormwater Report and Improvements. 

* *
RESOLUTION NO. 271-07 - The Supervisor to enter into a Local Assistance Agreement with respect to grants funds for aerators for Lake Meahagh and Spy Pond. 

* *
RESOLUTION NO. 272-07 - An IMA with Westchester County with respect to a Stormwater Education Grant. 

* *
RESOLUTION NO. 273-07 - Consultant Services with respect to Westbrook Drive/Route 6 (Cortlandt Boulevard) Intersection Improvements funded by NYS DOT. 

* *
REMOVED – Drainage and Environmental Study with respect to Westchester Drainage District.  

* *
RESOLUTION NO. 274-07 - Professional Service Contract with respect to the proposed Youth Center.  
* *
RESOLUTIONS, (cont.)

REMOVED – Public Participation for Phase II requirement and Westchester County Public Outreach.  

* *
RESOLUTION NO. 275-07 - Obtain updated costs and plan for the demolition of the Battery Place Bridge. 

* *
RESOLUTION NO. 276-07 - Request Federal Funding with respect to replacing the Battery Place Bridge with a new pedestrian bridge or road. 
* * 
RESOLUTION NO. 277-07 - Seek Bids with respect to Quaker Bridge Road Drainage Project. 

* *
RESOLUTION NO. 278-07 – Schedule a Public Hearing for October 23, 2007 to consider Proposed Extension to Sewer District Number Four (4). 

* *
REMOVED – Environmental Studies for the Westchester Mall Drainage District and the Washington Acres Drainage District.  

* *
RESOLUTION NO. 279-07 - Seek bid with respect to intersection improvements for Lafayette Ave./Route. 202/Conklin Ave./HVHC exit funded by NYS DOT. 

* *

RESOLUTION NO. 280-07 – Seek bids with respect to the round-a-bout island landscape project located at the intersection of Oregon Road, Westbrook Drive and Red Mill Road.  

* *
RESOLUTION NO. 281-07 - Seek bids with respect to a Dog Park at Sprout Brook Park. 

* *
RESOLUTION NO. 282-07 - Seek RFP’s for consultant services with respect to a Martin Park property Master Plan. 

* *
RESOLUTION NO. 283-07 - Engineering and design services for a boat launch for emergency services at Steamboat Park; and refer to the Fire Advisory Board. 

Discussion:  Supervisor Puglisi said that all of these projects are extremely important for the community.  The Town has been working for about eight or nine years on the much needed intersection improvements at Lafayette Ave., Route. 202 and Conklin Ave.  There will be a new exit coming out of the Hudson Valley 
RESOLUTIONS, (cont.)
Hospital Center.  This is approximately a $2 million project and will be entirely funded by the New York State Department of Transportation.  

The Town is also looking forward to the new youth center that is being built on Memorial Drive.  We will be breaking ground for this project later this year.  
Supervisor Puglisi said that the Town has been looking for a site for a new dog park for a while.  The Town finally found an appropriate place for the dog park, which will be located at Sprout Brook Park where new soccer fields are located.  

There was no additional discussion.  All voted AYE.  

* * * * * 

Councilmember Sloan moved the following resolutions be adopted, seconded by Councilmember Cerreto:
RESOLUTION NO. 284-07 - Resolution of support for the New York - New Jersey Trial Conference and their East of the Hudson Community Trails. 

* *
RESOLUTION NO. 285-07 - Authorize the Homeland Safety Coordinator to apply for NYSEMO Citizen Corps 2007 Grant funding. 

* *
RESOLUTION NO. 286-07 - Appoint the Town’s Carrier for General Liability. 
There was no discussion.  All voted AYE.  
* * * * * * * * * *

ADDITONS to the AGENDA

Councilmember Cerreto moved that the following items of business be added to the agenda, the communications be received and ordered filed and the resolutions adopted.  
Councilmember Lindau seconded the motion.  
Receive and File:

A letter from Jacobs Hill property Management requesting a stop sign; and refer to DES and DOTS. 

Resolutions:
RESOLUTION NO. 287-07 – Extend the appointment of summer intern with respect to the delivery of internal Town mail; and appoint two substitutes with respect to same. 

* *
RESOLUTION NO. 288-07 – Authorize to seek bids with respects to a sewer system odor control device with respect to Red Oaks.  
* *
RESOLUTION NO. 289-07 – Authorize a Budget Amendment with respect to the purchase of a Sanitation Truck. 
ADDITONS to the AGENDA, (cont.)
There was no discussion.  All voted AYE.  
* * * * * * * * * *

BUDGET TRANSFERS

None
* * * * * * * * * *
REPORTS FROM VARIOUS DEPARTMENTS 
None
* * * * * * * * * *

SECOND HEARING of CITIZENS

John DeBenedictis of said that he agrees with Councilmember Cerreto about taking away home rule.  Mr. DeBenedictis said that he also agree with what Frank Righetti said about the quality of life in the Town of Cortlandt saying that some things need to be cleaned up.  He mentioned two gas stations that are located on Route 9A.  
Councilmember Frank Farrell said that he knows that Code Enforcement been involved with the cleaning up of both gas stations located on Route 9A.  
Supervisor Puglisi said that she drove by there yesterday and sent Code Enforcement to the area.  
* * * *
Ed Eberling of 110 Oak Street who is the President of the Croton Park Colony Association made complaints about the road that travels thought Croton Park Colony with regards to drainage projects and the maintenance of the road.  Mr. Eberling then went on to speak about residents who are violating Town code and that nothing is being done about it.  
Supervisor Puglisi said that she would like to set up a meeting with Mr. Eberling at his convenience.  

Ed Eberling said that the biggest problem is the road is the asphalt that is not there.  

Town Engineer Ed Vergano said that is the issue and I am sure that the road is structurally fine.  

Jeff Bishoff said in the 1990’s a lot of construction was done on this road and we lost about three feet on each side of the road and also needs drainage.  
Supervisor Puglisi said what Kathleen Burleson was alluding to was that the 30 year pipe that was put in has not lasted.  In conclusion the Town’s staff are going to get together and address the items that have been discussed tonight.  We can then get together and create a master plan to fix this road to the best of our ability.  The Town Board then has to see this plan and vote on it so this will not happen over night.    
DES Director Kathleen Burleson said what based on what we did in past years which was about 150-200 feet of piping, the road is going to need 80+ feet on both sides.  
* * * * * * * * * *
IN MEMORIAM
Supervisor Puglisi said this Town Board meeting, as it is does every year will be closed in memory of the four individuals from the Town of Cortlandt who lost their lives six years ago.  Our hearts go out to all the families of the 3,000 individuals that passed away on that day.  

Supervisor Puglisi ask everyone to rise for a moment of silence in memory of William Abrahamson, James Oakley, Thomas Sinton and Joseph Zuccala.  

* * * * * * * * * *
ADJOURNMENT 

Councilmember Farrell moved the meeting be adjourned at 9:20 p.m., seconded by Councilmember Sloan. 
Respectfully submitted, 

                                                                                         JO-ANN DYCKMAN, 

                 Town Clerk
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